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   Each year, the Governor gives a State-of-the-State Address, usually the day after the legislative session opens. The 2015 address was delayed due to the inaugural festivities. Governor Hickenlooper's address was one of many positive accomplishments for the state, but early in the address, he reiterated the apology offered last month to the Northern Cheyenne and Northern Arapahoe Tribes as they gathered at the Capitol to commemorate the 150th anniversary of the Sand Creek Massacre – the first formal apology ever from Colorado state officials. Hickenlooper stated, “Healing begins with an apology, empathy and kindness.”
   Point-of-Information:  The University of Denver John Evans Study Committee  Report is being presented on Seeing the Round Corners page of this website, a Report that chronicles John Evans' culpability in the Sand Creek Massacre. John Evans was the founder of the University of Denver and Colorado's second territorial governor.
   The 2015 presentation of the Governor's address will be in a briefer format than in previous years.
   Hickenlooper stated, “The state of our state is strong despite the considerable challenges faced by the state.” First, the notable and post positive accomplishments for the fourth year of Hickenlooper's administration.
· Water – Colorado's first-ever statewide water plan achieved by the Colorado Water Conservation Board. The water plan was a result of the “largest civic engagement process in state history,” a fete many believed was impossible.
· Colorado is now one of the top states for business climate and job growth, according to almost every national ranking.
· Colorado is in the top states in the nation for aerospace and advanced manufacturing. The Orion spacecraft launch in December from Cape Canaveral brought nationwide attention for the engineering credited to Lockheed Martin and United Launch Alliance.
· Colorado's economic development strategy is to recruit, retain and grow talent better than any state in the country, and to vigilantly seize opportunities to help Colorado businesses hatch and grow.
· Colorado's policies have successfully lured major companies like Cool Planet Energy Systems, Hitachi, Ardent Mills and Arrow Electronics, and most recently in December, Panasonic was persuaded to locate a major hub in the state for a gain of 300 jobs.
· Counties where employment is most lagging will be visited by a team from the state's Office of Economic Development as part of the Colorado Blueprint, the state's bottom-up strategy to economic recovery, focusing on key industries and regional development.
· A new pilot program will be launched in connection with the bottom-up strategy to attract the creative class of free agents/ independent contractors, to live and work in identified communities.
· An initiative has been launched that “pulls together state resources from several departments, with the single-minded objective to assist long-term unemployed workers find work” – a number placed at 50,000, who have been out of work for six-months or more.
· The budget request for K-12 education includes a $480 million increase of which the state is contributing 70%.
· Recommendations on whether Colorado kids are getting the education they need to compete and succeed in a job market is anticipated from the Task Force.
· Addressing funding equity, strategies to turn around struggling schools, promoting innovation and supporting charter schools should be the goal to ensure every Colorado child has equal access to a great education.
· The Governor's budget request is for $107 million additional in General Fund resources for higher education.
· A new Colorado Opportunity Scholarship Initiative is tasked with a goal to launch a network of state-matched scholarship funds across the state –  $34 million already allocated, with a request for the General Assembly to allocate another $30 million.
· The energy industry offered the most fertile fields of employment, but demanded hard work to resolve the difficult conflicts between a peaceful lifestyle in homes/neighborhoods and the need for energy and the property rights that allow mineral owners to develop resources.
· The difficult conflicts addressed:
· rules to increase setbacks;
· reduce noise, light and dust impacts;
· protect groundwater;
· slash emissions and disclose industry chemicals;
· increased penalties for rule breakers;
· toughened spill reporting;
· added oversight staff; and
· strengthened local collaboration.
· A task force brokered a compromise to keep an economically-devastating initiative off the ballot, and recommendations are expected from it in developing Colorado's energy resources, protecting property rights and the natural environment and public health.
· Colorado has now been recognized as being in the top five most successful states in reducing the number of uninsured citizens.
· The Accountable Care Collaborative is responsible in part for “resetting the Medicaid Curve,” resulting in Medicaid cost per capital being flat and trending down.
· After decades of one of the highest teen suicide rates in the country, Colorado launched the first ever statewide mental health crisis system which includes a statewide hotline, mobile crisis workers, stabilization centers and respite services to help address the issue.
· The need was voiced for the General Assembly to sustain the momentum on preventive mental health treatment and the need to give schools the resources to identify and support kids at risk for serious mental health issues before they lead to suicide and violence.
· Funding for child welfare has been requested  for 130 new caseworkers, a first step by the Department of Human Services to grow the caseworker capacity to match the needs of vulnerable children.
· The Budget request includes a $4 million General Fund increase in State funding for Senior Services along with $2 million to provide for a 1.7 percent cost of living adjustment to Old Age Pension recipients.
· Wait lists for Supported Living Services was eliminated over the last two years, and funds are being requested this year to eliminate the wait list for children with autism.
· Plans are in the works for a statewide recreational trail system through the Colorado Department of Natural Resources and Great Outdoors Colorado, federal and local open space partners.
· The “Colorado the Beautiful” initiative is a challenge to partners such as Great Outdoors Colorado, the Nature Conservancy and Trust for Public Lands, federal and many others to “help us assemble the most critical open spaces before it is to late.”
· Funds are being requested to hire a Chief Marketing Officer to take advantage of missed opportunities to market Colorado, and strategically promote the state.
· The state's recreational marijuana industry has been the target of much publicity in the past year, with health officials, industry, law enforcement, concerned parents, regulators and the General Assembly working together (from scratch) to allow the industry to develop and prosper in a safe and legitimate way.
· The state is continuing to push the federal government to allow banking for this industry – “Cash only businesses invite corruption, just look at the history of prohibition.”
· A felony DUI law would mean bringing justice to drivers who repeatedly drink and drive. Colorado is one of only four states in the country that does not have a felony DUI law.
· With a projected increase in population by another 3 million people in the next twenty years, the state is committed to adding capacity on I-25 and I-70, but cannot wait for the federal government to solve the transportation funding problems in Colorado.
· The first I-70 mountain expansion in the 50 years since it was built resulted in the   Colorado Department of Transportation widening lanes of the Veterans Tunnel on time and under budget.
   In his closing statements, Hickenlooper addressed the much “ballyhooed” state surplus and TABOR saying, “We believe that the General Assembly should pass legislation that would provide Coloradans with a fiscal impact statement on the effect of proposed amendments in the State Constitution in order to make the most thoughtful decisions.” “One change we can make to encourage fiscal responsibility, and to help us direct our resources to where they are needed most is to empower voters to make more informed decisions of the fiscal implications of proposed ballot measures.”
   TABOR – Amendment 23 – Gallagher, all need to be addressed as the state water plan was, with all stakeholders involved, “coming together, dealing with the facts of what we know, and take a hard look at what is the most strategic way to allocate our resources, and ask ourselves:  What will be of maximum benefit for all Coloradans?”
   The reader’s comments or questions are always welcome.  E-mail me at doris@dorisbeaver.com.
